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The Honorable Pete Buttigieg       August 3, 2023 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 
Washington, DC 20590 
 
Dear Secretary Buttigieg:  
 
The Southwestern Commission Council of Governments is writing in support of the North Carolina 
Department of Transportation’s (NCDOT’s) “Greater Rural Access and Highways to Accelerate Mobility” 
project (“GRAHAM” or “the Project”) application for USDOT Rural Program funds. The Project will invest 
in the development of a 12-mile portion of Corridor K of the Appalachian Development Highway System 
(ADHS) in Graham County, North Carolina, one of the last sections of the ADHS to be completed. 
Consistent with the ROUTES Initiative, the Project has been developed to address this rural corridor’s 
unique challenges while delivering on USDOT’s priority transportation goals of safety, mobility, and 
economic competitiveness.  
 
The Project improves travel reliability and emergency response by addressing topographic challenges 
with climbing and passing lanes along NC 143 and NC 28, between Robbinsville and the Stecoah Valley. 
It expands active transportation access to Federal lands used for recreation by constructing new 
sidewalks, a multi-use path, and a new land bridge that will allow pedestrians and wildlife to safely cross 
NC 143. Technological enhancements built into the Project will help to overcome the area’s 
“remoteness” by providing tools for managing emergencies and road closures along US 19/74, which 
occur frequently due to flooding, downed trees, and geotechnical failures. 
 
Without a Rural grant, construction cost increases will delay the delivery of these improvements to 
ADHS Corridor K. The Project is tailored to this remote area’s specific needs through an engaged 
collaboration between NCDOT, FHWA, ARC, Southwestern Rural Planning Organization, Appalachian 
Trail Conservancy, Graham and Cherokee County Commissioners and County Managers. Thank you for 
considering NCDOT’s application for Federal Rural grant funding, so that NCDOT can improve safe 
transportation access throughout this rural area and advance completion of Corridor K.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Russ Harris, 
Executive Director 



 

 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg       August 21,2023 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:  

The Appalachian Trail Conservancy (ATC) is writing in strong support of the North Carolina 

Department of Transportation’s (NCDOT’s) “Greater Rural Access and Highways to Accelerate 

Mobility” project (“GRAHAM” or “the Project”) application for USDOT Rural Program funds. The 

Project will invest in the development of a 12-mile portion of Corridor K of the Appalachian 

Development Highway System (ADHS) in Graham County, North Carolina, one of the last 

sections of the ADHS to be completed. Consistent with the ROUTES Initiative, the Project has 

been developed to address this rural corridor’s unique challenges while delivering on USDOT’s 

priority transportation goals of safety, mobility, and economic competitiveness. Through the 

work of a strong local, state and federal partnership, represents a significant improvement to 

the Appalachian National Scenic Trail.  

The Project improves travel reliability and emergency response by addressing topographic 

challenges with climbing and passing lanes along NC 143 and NC 28, between Robbinsville and 

the Stecoah Valley. It expands active transportation access to Federal lands used for recreation 

by constructing new sidewalks, a multi-use path, and a new land bridge that will allow 

pedestrians and wildlife to safely cross NC 143. The Project will also improve access to the area’s 

significant natural areas, supporting the local recreational/tourism economy. ITS enhancements 

built into the Project will help to overcome the area’s “remoteness” by providing tools for 

managing emergencies and road closures along US 19/74, which occur frequently due to 

flooding, downed trees, and geotechnical failures. US 129, NC 143, and NC 28 are vital detours, 

but with only a single lane in each direction and inadequate communications to travelers, any 

increased traffic along the route leads to congestion and travel delays. 

Collectively, these individual investments will work together to modernize one of the last 

segments of the ADHS Corridor K, addressing multiple national goals (23 U.S. C. § 150) and 

mitigating system vulnerabilities by improving the safety, condition, and reliability of the 

corridor. By investing in the delivery of these outcomes, the Project supports the economic 

vitality of this tourist-dependent economy. Without a Rural grant, construction cost increases  

will delay the delivery of these improvements to ADHS Corridor K. The Project is tailored to this 

remote area’s specific needs through an engaged collaboration between NCDOT, FHWA, ARC, 

Southwestern Rural Planning Organization, Appalachian Trail Conservancy, Graham and 

Cherokee County Commissioners and County Managers, and the Graham County Economic 

Development Director.   

 



 

The ATC has worked with this partnership since the 1980’s to help meet the transportation, 

communication and economic development needs of our neighboring communities while 

ensuring appropriate protections for the Appalachian National Scenic Trail.  To that end, we feel 

that the current project not only meets the needs of our partner communities while also 

providing the best possible outcome for the A.T.  

For the reasons outlined above, the Appalachian Trail Conservancy strongly encourages you to 

support the GRAHAM project and NCDOT’s application for Federal Rural grant funding, so that 

NCDOT can improve safe transportation access throughout this rural area and advance 

completion of Corridor K.  

Sincerely, 

 

Andrew Downs 

Senior Regional Director 

Appalachian Trail Conservancy 













 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg       August 21, 2023 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:  

The Graham Revitalization Economic Action Team (GREAT) is writing in support of the North Carolina 

Department of Transportation’s (NCDOT’s) “Greater Rural Access and Highways to Accelerate Mobility” 

project (“GRAHAM” or “the Project”) application for USDOT Rural Program funds. The Project will invest 

in the development of a 12-mile portion of Corridor K of the Appalachian Development Highway System 

(ADHS) in Graham County, North Carolina, one of the last sections of the ADHS to be completed. 

Consistent with the ROUTES Initiative, the Project has been developed to address this rural corridor’s 

unique challenges while delivering on USDOT’s priority transportation goals of safety, mobility, and 

economic competitiveness.  

The Project improves travel reliability and emergency response by addressing topographic challenges 

with climbing and passing lanes along NC 143 and NC 28, between Robbinsville and the Stecoah Valley. 

It expands active transportation access to Federal lands used for recreation by constructing new 

sidewalks, a multi-use path, and a new land bridge that will allow pedestrians and wildlife to safely cross 

NC 143. The Project will also improve access to the area’s significant natural areas, supporting the local 

recreational/tourism economy. ITS enhancements built into the Project will help to overcome the area’s 

“remoteness” by providing tools for managing emergencies and road closures along US 19/74, which 

occur frequently due to flooding, downed trees, and geotechnical failures. US 129, NC 143, and NC 28 

are vital detours, but with only a single lane in each direction and inadequate communications to 

travelers, any increased traffic along the route leads to congestion and travel delays. 

Collectively, these individual investments will work together to modernize one of the last segments of 

the ADHS Corridor K, addressing multiple national goals (23 U.S. C. § 150) and mitigating system 

vulnerabilities by improving the safety, condition, and reliability of the corridor. By investing in the 

delivery of these outcomes, the Project supports the economic vitality of this tourist-dependent 

economy. Without a Rural grant, construction cost increases  will delay the delivery of these 

improvements to ADHS Corridor K. The Project is tailored to this remote area’s specific needs through 

an engaged collaboration between NCDOT, FHWA, ARC, Southwestern Rural Planning Organization, 

Appalachian Trail Conservancy, Graham and Cherokee County Commissioners and County Managers, 

and the Graham County Economic Development Director.   

GREAT is a partnership of citizens that meets the health, social, economic, educational, and recreational 

needs of Graham County residents, while preserving its cultural heritage and natural resources and 

instilling pride in community and place.  It is our vision to see Graham County as a place where 

traditional Appalachian culture lives, people flourish and businesses thrive and prosper.  The Corridor K 
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project which passes through Graham County will help our organization to better fulfill our mission by 

addressing many of the key needs we seek to meet, including economic, health and social, and 

recreational. We feel that a well-balanced approach to the need for improvement to the highway has 

been taken and it will allow improvements in several sectors as noted. 

 

For the reasons outlined above, the Great organization strongly encourages you to support the GRAHAM 

project and NCDOT’s application for Federal Rural grant funding, so that NCDOT can improve safe 

transportation access throughout this rural area and advance completion of Corridor K.  

Sincerely, 

J. Michelle Shiplet 

Executive Director, 

GREAT 



 
The Honorable Pete Buttigieg       August 21, 2023 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:  

WaysSouth is writing in support of the North Carolina Department of Transportation’s (NCDOT’s) 

“Greater Rural Access and Highways to Accelerate Mobility” project (“GRAHAM” or “the Project”) 

application for USDOT Rural Program funds. WaysSouth is a grassroots organization, whose mission is to 

promote environmentally and fiscally responsible transportation in the southern Appalachians. The 

Project will invest in the development of a 12-mile portion of Corridor K of the Appalachian 

Development Highway System (ADHS) in Graham County, North Carolina, one of the last sections of the 

ADHS to be completed. Consistent with the ROUTES Initiative, the Project has been developed to 

address this rural corridor’s unique challenges while delivering on USDOT’s priority transportation goals 

of safety, mobility, and economic competitiveness.  

The Project improves travel reliability and emergency response by addressing topographic challenges 

with climbing and passing lanes along NC 143 and NC 28, between Robbinsville and the Stecoah Valley. 

It expands active transportation access to Federal lands used for recreation by constructing new 

sidewalks, a multi-use path, and a new land bridge that will allow pedestrians and wildlife to safely cross 

NC 143 on the Appalachian Trail. The Project will also improve access to the area’s significant natural 

areas, supporting the local recreational/tourism economy. ITS enhancements built into the Project will 

help to overcome the area’s “remoteness” by providing tools for managing emergencies and road 

closures along US 19/74, which occur frequently due to flooding, downed trees, and geotechnical 

failures. US 129, NC 143, and NC 28 are vital detours, but with only a single lane in each direction and 

inadequate communications to travelers, any increased traffic along the route leads to congestion and 

travel delays. 

Collectively, these individual investments will work together to modernize one of the last segments of 

the ADHS Corridor K, addressing multiple national goals (23 U.S. C. § 150) and mitigating system 

vulnerabilities by improving the safety, condition, and reliability of the corridor. By investing in the 

delivery of these outcomes, the Project supports the economic vitality of this tourist-dependent 

economy. Without a Rural grant, construction cost increases will delay the delivery of these 

improvements to ADHS Corridor K. The Project is tailored to this remote area’s specific needs through 

an engaged collaboration between NCDOT, FHWA, ARC, Southwestern Rural Planning Organization, 

Appalachian Trail Conservancy, Graham and Cherokee County Commissioners and County Managers, 

and the Graham County Economic Development Director.   

WaysSouth strongly supports this Project. We coordinate efforts across multiple environmental 

organizations in the southern Appalachians. We engage with the community to educate them about 

transportation issues and help them more effectively interact with Federal, state, and local entities. For 

this Project, we worked directly with NCDOT on the wildlife corridor at the Appalachian Trail crossing at 



 
Stecoah Gap and by coordinating with community members regarding proposed alternative routes. By 

working closely with NCDOT and their contractors, together we found a way forward to build the new 

facility on the existing route and thereby minimize environmental damage and excessive cost. Together, 

we solved a decades-old problem of reliable and environmentally-friendly transportation needs in 

western North Carolina. We are grateful for the partnership formed with NCDOT on this project and we 

are very much looking forward to the completed result. We also support the ancillary benefits of the 

project, such as the greenway.   

For the reasons outlined above, WaysSouth strongly encourages you to support the GRAHAM project 

and NCDOT’s application for Federal Rural grant funding, so that NCDOT can improve safe 

transportation access throughout this rural area and advance completion of Corridor K.  

Sincerely, 

 

 

Melanie A. Mayes 

Chair of the Board, WaysSouth 
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